East of England Biodiversity Forum – 7th April 2011

Present: Catherine Weightman (NE), Steve Scott (FC), Richard Rafe (NE), Michelle Russell (NE), Gen Broad (Suffolk LBAP), Scott Perkin (Norfolk LBAP), Fabiola Blum (Cambs/Peterb LBAP), Mark Iley (Essex LBAP), Rebecca Banks (Essex LBAP), Liz Anderson (LA rep),  Ellie Henderson  (WoT), Martin Horlock (LRCrep), Phil Jaebon (Aggregates Industries), David Hooton (Deer Initiative), Heather Webb (Beds LBAP), Stuart Warrington (National Trust), Reg Land (Norfolk Wildlife Trust), Fiona Hazelton (Regional Advocacy Officer LRCS), Charlotte Lowry (RSPB Brecks Project Manager)

Apologies:  Will Akast (EA), Catherine Wyatt  (Herts LBAP), Andrea Kelly (Broads Authority)
1) Update on NE’s Local Records Centre and LBAP funding

The situation: NE had been funding LBAP partnerships and Local Records Centres (LRCs) over the past years, now letters have gone out explaining the new situation:
( LRCs now have an offer of 2/3 of previous funding level for 1 year, when delivering NE priorities as set out in the letter
( LBAP partnerships won’t receive any funding for this financial year
Richard Rafe explained that for the time after the White Paper will have been published, there will be a pot of money to bid into – but it’s not yet clear what the criteria/priorities will be, maybe more aimed at landscape projects.

What does this mean for our LBAPs? (see also analysis from Debbie Alston, covering more LBAPs)
Cambridgeshire: full-time LBAP coordinator post will go in June, less district funding support in addition to NE situation; the LBAP partnership will keep working, strategic projects are supported by “buying in” services from the Wildlife Trust. Most likely no engagement on regional forum level

Suffolk: LBAP post will become part-time (3 days a week), Partnership will continue, districts and borough councils have paid up; regional engagement as long as Coordinator stays in post

Essex: 2 posts based with WT, both secure for a couple of years, regional engagement confirmed

Norfolk: full-time LBAP coordinator post secure for about 1.5 years (covered through reserves), so far good buy-in from the districts, partnership is looking to bring in more funding through projects (e.g. European bid), regional engagement ongoing
Herts: unclear without NE funding, as in the past Herts Environment Forum matched the NE funding, but NE funding was condition
Beds: 3 LAs have pulled funding, LBAP officer has been given notice, from June move to WT and reserves will carry officer for about 6 months

What does it mean for LRCs?:

Local Authority funding is getting harder to find; so far, no LRC had to fold, but the situation is getting harder. NE’s letter is positive, but it’s not clear if all LRCs will be able to deliver on the NE priorities. A positive development is that EA have signed SLAs with LRCs . Fiona Hazelton updated the group on her activities, including organising a high profile event for planners to build LA support for LRCs on 14th April and exploring utility companies as data users, with initial conversations with Power Companies looking promising.
2) Natural England – New structure

Richard Rafe explained that NE has moved from a regional structure to a functional structure; the new functions operate at different geographical scales (land management teams probably have the most similar geographical scale as before). NNRs won’t be divested, they will stay as a function in their own right. The new structure also introduces Senior Relationship Managers  - which are external contacts for partners if they interact with several of NE’s functions. 

( Richard Rafe to circulate information about the new structure with contact names (was circulated)
3) Fens IBDA update
Catherine Weightman provided an update on the Fens IBDA developments. Since the stakeholder meeting in December 2010, a lot of work has progressed in subgroups. The funding pro-forma generated a tremendous response of 58 project outlines. 3 groups of projects are currently being taken forward:
· Wider Ouse Washes project (led by Cambs ACRE – with the aim to apply to HLF Landscape Partnership )

· River Wissey project

· Fenland Ditches; Surveys, and community/volunteer engagement (potentially for an Esmee Fairbairn application)

Mark Iley observed that Fens IBDA has made much more progress than Thames Tributaries IBDA, thinks it’s a great approach to canvass partners for projects. Richard Rafe stressed that the Fens IBDA needed a lot of initial input, in form of CW probably spending about 50% of her time over a period of 6 months on this intitiative, which is now paying off.

Scott Perkin asked about a Fens Biodiversity Audit; this will be picked up by the Species Integration Group, taken forward by Andy Brown, NE.

Forum members expressed concern that in future funding will just concentrate on big IDBA areas. Jonathan Dix explained that NE will also give guidance for the wider landscape in between the IBDAs through their National Character Area work, which includes descriptions and suggestions for environmental opportunities. These are currently finalised, and the consultation period will probably be over the summer. All Forum members are encouraged to comment.

4) Future of the East of England Biodiversity Forum
· Forum is seen useful for information exchange and exchange of experience, especially in the format, morning meeting of LBAP coordinators and afternoon meeting of wider forum; it would be particularly useful to encourage Cambridgeshire LBAP to keep a presence with the regional forum
· It was stressed that the forum is particularly useful as individual organisations are going through huge change, and it’s important to keep up the links with each other

· EEBF is the umbrella link to the WREN and SITA funding panel – and it would be great to keep the panel operating to influence biodiversity projects

· There’s a role for EEBF to be proactive about the biodiversity agenda
· EEBF is part of the England Biodiversity Strategy governance – it’s not yet clear how this is going to change. We currently still have a role there around regional biodiversity targets/implementation plan etc.
· WT Conservation managers won’t necessarily see the relevance of EEBF
· Mark Iley offered to take on the role of providing a secretariat for the forum, pulling together an agenda and being a focal point for updates/information – THANKS!!!

( EEBF is going to continue. Steve will stay the chair for now – THANKS!

5) AOBs:

- Planning toolkit has now got a website: www.biodiversityplanningtoolkit.com is still being updated
- British Standards Initiative are developing British Standard for Biodiversity (for architects, planners, developers)

- ALGE conference in November will be in the North of England; minutes of the last regional ALGE meeting are available from Gen, next regional meeting is in September

- Woodlands Trust encourages the planting of Queens Jubilee woods, from 2011 to 2012
- Beds have developed a mathematical model on site sensitivity and visitor pressure with local groups; more information on http://www.bedslife.org.uk/publications.htm
- The National Trust has a new East of England Director: Richard Powell (former RSPB)
- the development of a regional standard service was launched this week across the 6 LRCs; Martin Horlock to put update on EEBF website
- Steve Scott thanked Richard Rafe and Fabiola Blum for their input into the forum, as this is their last meeting
6) Next meetings: 
21st July, 20th October, David Hooton offered to host a meeting and site visit at Hatfield Forest (could be either July or October)
